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Introduction
Welcome to the twenty-sixth issue of the Social Exclusion Action Planning Newsletter! 

This is a little shorter than previous issues – a lot of work over the last month has been involved with preparations for the Conference – but there will be a lot to report in July!

John Pateman & John Vincent


Forthcoming Network events

Thank you to everyone who responded to the survey about future Network courses. I will be working through your replies over the next few weeks, and using these to prepare the programme for the autumn and spring.
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Library usage enquiry
You’ll recall that, in January, I e-mailed you with an enquiry (and also put it in the February issue of the Newsletter). I received a lot of useful feedback and comments - here they are!

The original enquiry was:

“As part of their Best Value review, this authority is looking at its library use and have come up with an anomaly - from the Citizens Panel, it appears that 61% of the people use the library, yet this isn’t reflected in issues (and visits are also lowish).

They are now wondering whether there could be any correlation between this and social exclusion/deprivation - has anyone any ideas?”
I started off the discussion by throwing in five points:

1. Were the Citizens Panel figures correct, in that people may think it’s cool (or whatever!) to say they use the library?

2. People may be using the library eg as students, but not actually borrowing.

3. ‘Using the library’ unless it’s defined could mean one visit in 10 years.

4. It would have been interesting to know the composition of the 61% in the Panel - this may have some bearing on the take-up of services.

5. There’s plenty of material in Open to All? and Roach & Morrison to show the lack of take-up of library services by [socially excluded] people. Might this authority be better off preparing an action plan targeted at specific communities?”
We then had a number of responses which many of you will have seen via e-mail, but, for those of you who did not see the full range of replies, here they are:

Karen Tyerman (Brent)
“I’m not sure of the reasons why, but we have a similar pattern in Brent as a whole, and particularly in those parts of the Borough with high levels of deprivation ie the ratio of issues to both membership and to visitors is low.

In areas such as Harlesden, for example, issues are low, but visitor figures are relatively high. I have assumed that this is because people in these areas choose to use the library for different reasons - children doing homework, using ICT facilities, reading newspapers, or just somewhere to spend some time. I don’t know why - higher levels of overcrowding, more bedsits and hostels, lack of money to buy papers and ICT at home, higher unemployment might all be factors. It would be interesting to see if this is a pattern repeated elsewhere, and to try to assess the causes!”
Adrian Olsen (Southwark)
“I would agree with Karen. In Southwark, our overall issues are in the bottom quartile whereas our visits are in the top quartile (although issues in middle class Dulwich are high, as well as, I’m pleased to say, at the new Peckham Library - publicity and lots of new stock are the factors there I think). The reasons for this are probably the same as Karen outlined. We reckon that about half our visits are for non-borrowing activities and we have deliberately developed the range of ‘added value’ services and activities that may result in more visits than loans. I think the 2 overwhelmingly important factors in high loans are the nature of the population and lots of new stock - not exactly rocket science! But your question relates to the disparity between the actual level of loans/visits (low) and what people say in marker research (high use). Don’t have an answer really except the ‘halo’ effect you mention and the time span that the people asked might be thinking of (although the question asked should properly narrow this down to 1 years, 2 years or whatever). Also, could it be that the question asked was whether you or someone in your family uses the library? I have come across this in MORI surveys before - could it skew the result?
Marianne Locke (Lambeth)
“My gut feeling on this is the constitution of the Citizens Panel. By their very nature these are mostly self selected - this means that you have people who are already engaged or engaging with services in a way that the majority of the population do not. How was the question phrased? How is counting of visitors done in the library? Maybe they have lots of non-book or enquiry usage? Do the libraries have eg other facilities in them - so ‘use the library’ actually means go to the building where the library is situated. Otherwise, I find the 61% very suspicious. Looking at CIPFA figures, few library authorities are matching this - and this could be one way of presenting the info - contrasting the two figures to make a point a) about the importance of the lib service in the eyes of the Panel b) about the problems with using such received figures in isolation. Finally, talk to the researchers. I recently attended a very useful workshop on market research techniques and it was clear that often the quality of the facilitator influences the outcome of the discussion. These hard statistics do not usually come out of these forums - what is generally elicited is the way people feel about services, or their perceptions of what is on offer or what should be on offer. If the library has done any in-house surveys, these could usefully be contrasted with any results.”

Frank Harburn via Barbara Lofthouse (Peterborough)
“I would suggest that 61% of the Citizens Panel using the library is NOT an anomaly at all. This seems perfectly reasonable, given that the panel is never going to actually reflect the exact composition and make up of the authority’s population - it is down to chance in many respects.

A better way to define usage levels is to look at a variety of indicators alongside each other. For example, in 1999/00 in Peterborough, only 26.4% of the population were considered to be ‘active borrowers’ - that is, had borrowed one or more items in that financial year. This figure seems very small. However, 1,343,144 items were issued in that time, equating to 8.6 items per head of population. Similarly, there were 1,206,631 individual visits, 7.7 per head of population, which is above the national average.

The other thing to bear in mind is that visits are increasing whilst issues decrease, reflecting the changing customer use of the library service. As more ICT is provided by the library service, so visits will continue to increase - traditional borrowing patterns may also continue to decrease, but that is not indicative of a ‘poor’ service.

(It may prove useful if the question is asked in a future Citizens Panel, to ask for an indication of when they last visited or borrowed from a library. Experience also shows that some people will say they use a public service in a questionnaire, simply because they think that the authority is planning to close one or more service points.)

I would, however, also agree that the library service can always do more for social inclusion - a series of reader development and other schemes targeted at specific communities is an effective way of promoting social inclusion, underpinning the traditional values of the library service, and attracting a new audience/customer base.”

Kate Woollacott (Medway)
“Related to this is why people join or use a library but only for a short time ... In Medway we hope next year to undertake some research/survey of lapsed users. Also it is important that we record and recognise the value of the non-book- borrowing use of libraries and not only use issue figures as a measure of success.

In our Best Value process, I don’t think the public consultations really involved excluded groups, so, like you, would question the 61% as a true figure.”
David Kenvyn (East Dunbartonshire)
“I have convinced people here that the issue figures alone are not an accurate reflection of the business (and busyness) of a library. We count the following on a quarterly basis (using machines to do as much of the counting as we possibly can):

· issues and renewals

· returns

· requests

· enquiries, suing the CIPFA definitions (personal, telephone, fax and e-mail enquiries are all counted)

· new members and replacement tickets

· cash transactions, including fines and fees

· visitors

· requests for assistance with equipment

With the introduction of the People’s Network, we will add advance bookings of PCs, drop-in use of PCs, the number of acceptable use forms and ICT memberships.

The problem that we have with the visitor count is that it is always inaccurate. Even if you have visitor counting machines in each library, and produce a daily count, it is probably going to be about 5% out (because people use the wrong door, because a mother and child in a buggy only gets counted once, etc).

If you do a manual visitor count, as we do, the results really depend upon when you do it. If you do the count in the summer or the week before Christmas, you will get a really bad result. If, on the other hand, you do it in the October half-term holiday (in Scotland), you will have thousands of visitors recorded. This is why we do a manual count four times a year to try and compensate for these glitches.

I would prefer to have counting machines, a daily count, and live with any inaccuracy, but that would cost money (and that is living in Cloudcuckooland!).

I would also look at the active membership (ie people who have used the library in the last year) as opposed to the registered membership. Our registered membership is about 62% but our active membership is about 35%.”
Thanks to all those who contributed to this discussion.


Did you see …?

New Library World 102 (4/5) 2001 pp154-7 includes an executive summary of Open to All?

Building on PAT 10: progress report on social inclusion. (DCMS, 2001)
This report updates us on the work carried out by DCMS since PAT 10 reported. 

It includes:

· Sectoral Strategies: for Sport; Arts; Libraries, Museums, Galleries and Archives (ie Libraries, galleries, museums and archives for all … ); the Built and Historic Environment.

· Partnerships: Working with Local Government, Regions and Europe; Working with other Departments; Working with Communities; Working with the Lottery; Working with Industry and Commerce.

· Action Plans: Action Plan for Disabled People; Outline for Action Plan for People from Ethnic Minorities).

· Research: Monitoring and Evaluation.

· Conclusion.

The Conclusion is one of the most interesting parts of the document, as it gives an indication of DCMS’s view of further work that needs to be carried out (as well as of the apparent lack of awareness of the role of culture and leisure:

“13.2 Since [the publication of PAT 10’s report] all involved have embarked on a voyage of discovery. It has revealed the regenerative impact of culture and leisure, of ‘recreation’ in its original sense. This is seen in landmark buildings and enterprises which are changing the perception of the communities they embellish; in the success of the creative industries and in community projects which are giving people somewhere to go and something constructive to do. These projects are helping them to connect to training and employment, lead healthier lifestyles, keep out of trouble and enjoy safer and more attractive environments.

13.3 Our knowledge however remains incomplete. We need:

· To monitor the impact of major projects on the economic and social life of the regions.

· To explore how sustained the impact which community projects have on individuals is.

· To assess the achievements of the generation of schoolchildren who are to benefit from better sporting and creative skills and opportunities.

· To consult people from the ethnic minority communities on how best to increase their participation in all roles in culture and leisure.

· To consult business sponsors on the way in which their social aspirations can best promote a better quality of life in deprived communities.

· To know more about the distribution, condition and use of cultural and leisure facilities and to work in partnership to ensure that poorly served areas get a better deal.

13.4 Partnership structures which are being put in place to build on our existing knowledge include Regional Cultural Consortiums, partnerships with local authorities and other Government departments, and pooled knowledge among DCMS and its sponsored bodies’ research departments.

13.5 Our investigations have shown us where we need to act to bring about a better quality of life. We are committed to:

· Carrying out the recommendations in the libraries, archives, museums and galleries action plan;

· Implementing the Action Plan for promoting the inclusion of people with disabilities;

· Progressing the actions arising out of the sports strategy;

· Acting on the results of our consultations with people from ethnic minorities.” (pp89-90)

Further Government response ...
As you’ll know, the House of Commons Culture, Media and Sport Committee published in May 2000 its report on public libraries
, and this was followed by the publication of the  Government’s initial response to the report
. In April 2001, DCMS provided the Committee with a further response to the report (following publication of the Standards), and this Special Report
 includes that response as Appendix 1.

DCMS state (para 5):

“Library standards, backed by Annual Library Plans and Best Value, reflect the Government’s desire to strengthen public libraries. They are a vital element in the public services of this country. They are welcoming spaces held in great affection by their communities. They provide a focus for individual learning for people of all ages and access to vital information and community networks for the socially excluded; they are a gateway to local arts and cultural activity; and they are leading the drive to increase the use of ICT among all sectors of society.”
They then go on to comment on:

· The future role of Resource and its funding (“... Resource to be established as a statutory corporation”, para 8); 

· “Book stock” (“Further work needs to be done to develop quality indices for public library bookstocks during 2001-02. This will take account of existing work by the Audit Commission in respect of fiction. Meanwhile, library authorities will be asked to report in their Annual Library Plans on relevant information from Best Value inspections carried out within the immediate cycle of Best Value reviews.” para 9);

· Opening hours and location of libraries, reiterating points made in the Standards, and stating that “When assessing the proportion of households served by static service points, DCMS will accept as a contextual indicator the authority’s own estimate of the proportion of households served by mobile libraries on scheduled routes; a similar approach will be taken in relation to ease of travelling to a library.” (para 10);

· Seeking to expand the Share the Vision model to all disabled groups, drawing attention to the publication of Library services for visually impaired people: a manual of best practice
 and The disability directory for museums and galleries
 (para 11);

· Access to ICT via mobile libraries, which notes the funding available from NOF (and that “Library authorities can also use funds from their NOF allocation for mobile libraries provided all their static libraries are also connected.”); the DfEE programme to establish learning centres in areas where people might otherwise be socially excluded; the exploration by DCMS with DTI of the role that the post office network might play in rural areas; and that “DfEE and the Office of the e-Envoy have jointly commissioned a study that aims to map and collate information on all points of access to the Internet that are open to the public ...” (paras 12-15);

· Social exclusion, where DCMS comment: 

“16. The public library standards contain a number of specific references to the promotion of social inclusion. IN particular, they stress that a library authority should conduct a community profiling exercise, identify the different segments of library needs and adapt or develop existing services better to meet them. In addition, to help auditors and inspectors judge whether a library authority is planning to provide effective, relevant and improved services, Annual Library Plans will have to include in future local targets for services to socially excluded people, ethnic minority communities and people with disabilities, as well as for children.

17. Statistics on social inclusion, including the use of museums, libraries and archives by excluded groups, is one of the key themes in Resource’s ongoing review of statistical needs. In particular, Resource are currently discussing with the Office of National Statistics and the Audit Commission ways in which they might develop outcome-based performance data, covering users of all kinds, including excluded groups.”

· Development of cross-sectoral initiatives between public libraries and libraries of all institutions of higher education (which notes publication of the report, Empowering the learning community
, para 18);

· Recent developments in the British Library’s digitisation work (paras 20-26);

· The need for local authorities to “pursue vigorously the scope for support for public libraries from the private sector through sponsorship or other means” - DCMS respond that “this is an area which needs further development ...” (para 27);

· Funding of regional facilities (which will be considered further in the forthcoming   Local Government Finance proposals) (para 28);

· Charges and fines income: DCMS set out the current position for England and Wales (“the duty to lend free of charge extends only to written material in eye-readable form lent to individual who live, work or study full-time in the library authority area”) and then stress that “Library authorities are able to decide the point at which any charge is made, and whether concessions are applicable, taking into account local needs and circumstances ... Charges ... should not be a barrier to access.” DCMS also state that “guidance issued to library authorities by NOF ... stipulates that Internet access should normally be offered free of charge. Where charges are made, the authority is required to explain how it intends to meet the needs of people at risk of social exclusion.” (paras 29-31).

Appendix 2 of this report includes further information from DCMS relating to its quangos.
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“Libraries as Learning Centres: DELTA – the Derbyshire experience”

Talk at the Library + Information Show, Birmingham, 5 June 2001
Martin Molloy (Director, Libraries & Heritage, Derbyshire County Council) and Robert Gent (Assistant Director) spoke about the Derbyshire Learning and Technical Access [DELTA] project, “learning in the social inclusion context”.

DELTA is a partnership involving, amongst others, Derbyshire CC and BT. It began in November 1997, and now includes 26 static libraries and 3 long-stop mobile libraries: for the latter, Derbyshire have installed an ISDN in 21 community buildings (halls, shops, leisure centres), so, when the mobile library arrives, it really just has to plug in.

Their target audience includes:

· children and young people

· learners of all ages

· job-seekers

· small businesses

· those without easy access to ICT

Services include Internet and e-mail access, office-type software, video-conferencing (in 20 libraries), access to advice services (including the Inland Revenue).

Derbyshire does not operate filtering of Internet access (but it does survey usage via the servers); whilst there are charges for ICT use, some 75% of users avail themselves of concessions and do not have to pay anything). Last year, there were 266,000 DELTA users.


“Open to All? Libraries and Social Exclusion” 

Talk given at the Library + Information Show, Birmingham, 5 June 2001
I was invited to speak at the Show, and this is the outline of my talk.

Is this going to be the libraries version of ‘I love 1975’? Well. yes and no! 

There had been good work in the 1970s, both at national level (eg publishing of Clough & Quarmby
 and The libraries choice
; the establishing of CSG) and at local level, but, on the whole, these developments have not been sustained, and it is important now to learn from our previous experience.

A major factor in the failure of ‘community librarianship’ approaches in the 1970s and early 1980s was our inability to get key ‘stakeholders’ on board. These included:

· Elected Members

· All our staff

· All our managers

· Library users and non-users

· The “library establishment”

· The media.


Despite all this, many libraries do now think that they really are giving a socially inclusive service.

Our research has proven otherwise [and here I gave them an outline of the research project and what it involved, as well as highlighting key findings - the clear hierarchy of provision; lack of mainstreaming; lack of sustainability; staff attitudes] - “the public library resource focus on social exclusion is often patchy and at worst very marginal indeed.”

Two clear outcomes of “Open to All?” have been the setting up of the QLP [and I gave details] and the Network [and again!].

So, are things improving? Yes, in that there is clear evidence from some of our case studies, from the good practice which the Network is highlighting, from the work being honoured by the “Libraries Change Lives” awards, and from the excellent work going on in the reader development field.

But – this is all still very patchy. From my experience of running training courses, I know that, whilst some senior managers are managing to keep up with the flow of material coming out about social exclusion, others are not – and, if they are not abreast of these developments, what hope is there for front-line staff who need to know about many of the initiatives on a daily basis.

Some library workers get hung up on the differences between the terms ‘social exclusion’, ‘social inclusion’, ‘social cohesion’ and ‘social justice’ and allow this to block the development of services (the “how can we do anything when we don’t even know what we mean?” school).

We need to work across the sectors – museums, archives, libraries – as the future lies in proving that libraries can form partnerships with other sectors, and this is where considerable funding opportunities lie.

This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent. Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

Tel/fax: 01392 256045








E-mail: john@nadder.freeserve.co.uk 
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